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The regular meeting of the Permanent Council was chaired by Ambassador Jacinth Lorna Henry-Martin, Permanent Representative of Saint Kitts and Nevis to the Organization of American States (OAS). The meeting began at 10:29 a.m.

The required quorum was reached with the presence of representatives from Antigua and Barbuda, Argentina, Barbados, Belize, Bolivia, Brazil, Canada, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, Dominica, the Dominican Republic, Ecuador, El Salvador, Guatemala, Guyana, Haiti, Honduras, Jamaica, Mexico, Nicaragua, Panama, Paraguay, Peru, Saint Kitts and Nevis, Saint Lucia, Saint Vincent and the Grenadines, Suriname, Trinidad and Tobago, the United States, Uruguay, and Venezuela.
An audio record of the meeting may be found at the following link: 
http://scm.oas.org/Audios/2014/CP_OD_1962_04-09-2014.MP3 
Before consideration began on the matters contained in the order of business, the Permanent Council observed a moment of silence in homage to the memory of His Excellency, Arthur N. R. Robinson, former President and Prime Minister of Trinidad and Tobago, who had passed away that same morning. Several delegations took the floor to join in the expressions of mourning.

As is customary when the term of a Council Chair ends, the Chair of the Permanent Council, Ambassador Jacinth Lorna Henry-Martin, Permanent Representative of Saint Kitts and Nevis to the OAS, handed over the gavel, in recognition of his efforts, to the outgoing Chair of the Permanent Council, Ambassador Pedro Vergés, Permanent Representative of the Dominican Republic to the OAS, who had held that post from January 1 to March 31, 2014.
Thereafter, the incoming Permanent Council Chair (April 1 to June 30, 2014) offered a statement to mark the initiation of her efforts at the helm of the Permanent Council. Over the course of the meeting, the majority of the delegations congratulated Ambassador Henry-Martin as she began her tenure as Chair.
1. Adoption of the order of business 

The Permanent Council adopted the order of business, document CP/OD-1962/14, without changes.
2. Presentation of the oral report by the EOM/OAS on the presidential elections held in El Salvador (first round, February 2 and second round, March 9, 2014)

The Permanent Council heard a report from the EOM/OAS on the presidential elections that had been held in El Salvador given by the Head of the Mission, Dr. Gustavo Fernández Saavedra.

To accompany his oral report, the Head of the Electoral Observation Mission offered the following presentation:

· PowerPoint presentation: enlace
Afterwards, several delegations took the floor to comment on the oral report. These delegations acknowledged the work done by the Head of the Electoral Observation Mission and by the team from the Secretariat for Political Affairs of the OAS General Secretariat, which had accompanied the Mission; at the same time they congratulated the people and Government of El Salvador.
Once consideration of this point had concluded, the Permanent Council took note of the report made by the Head of the OAS Electoral Mission on the presidential elections held in El Salvador and of the comments made by the member states.

3. Draft Resolution of the Permanent Council: “Presidential Elections in the Republic of El Salvador:

For consideration of this item, the Council referred to the draft resolution distributed at the request of the Permanent Mission of El Salvador, CP/doc.4981/14 rev. 1, which was presented during the meeting by the proposing delegation. The presentation fell to the Permanent Representative of El Salvador to the OAS, Ambassador Joaquín Maza Martelli.
After hearing the comments made by the delegations in which they expressed their support for the spirit of El Salvador’s proposal, the delegation of Saint Vincent and the Grenadines proposed to the delegations that the text be considered as a Draft Declaration. The Permanent Council then adopted the declaration CP/DEC. 52 (1962/14), and lastly, the delegation of El Salvador thanked the members of the Council for their support. 
4. Reports by the Chair of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs on matters considered by the CAAP

The Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs (CAAP) presented reports on two matters considered by the CAAP. 

The first of those reports, “Specific Funds Analysis – Fourth Quarter 2013,” was presented by the Chair of the CAAP Working Group to Conduct the Technical Review of the Program-Budget, Alternate Representative of Mexico to the OAS, Alberto del Castillo, who referred to document CP/CAAP-3293/14.
Regarding this first report, a number of delegations expressed interest in developing and implementing administrative and policy measures that would make it possible to enhance management of such funds based on the priorities set and the outcomes expected by the member states. To that end they emphasized the importance of the exercise underway in the Working Group on the Strategic Vision of the OAS.

The Permanent Council took note of the presentation of the report and of the delegations’ comments and invited the CAAP to continue to follow up on this matter by considering future OAS quarterly management reports and, when it deemed appropriate, to once again bring the results of its analyses to the attention of the Council. The Permanent Council likewise suggested that the Working Group of the Permanent Council on the Strategic Vision of the OAS give priority to the inputs received on this matter during this meeting.
The second report, “OAS Real Estate Strategy,” was presented by the Chair of the CAAP and Permanent Representative of Canada to the OAS, Ambassador Allan Culham, who referred to document CP/CAAP-3294/14.

Regarding this second report, a number of delegations called upon the Permanent Council to have the matter of the future of the OAS building known as the “Casa del Soldado” be discussed in the framework of the Council and not by the CAAP, since the CAAP had exhausted its technical analysis of the issue without an agreement having been reached to present to the Permanent Council as a recommendation. Several delegations indicated that a political decision would need to be made before long regarding whether to keep the building as property of the OAS or to sell it, and that such decision would have to be consistent with the budgetary reality of the OAS and take into account the OAS’s capacity to cover the cost of necessary maintenance for the Casa del Soldado and for its other properties. They even suggested that a political decision be taken at the General Assembly level as soon as possible. 
The Permanent Council took note of the presentation of the report and of the comments made by the delegations and proceeded to recommend that member states study and analyze the report presented by the CAAP on the “OAS Real Estate Strategy,” with a view to once again placing consideration and adoption of decisions by the Permanent Council in a future meeting on the agenda.
5. Farewell to Ambassador Duly Brutus, Permanent Representative of Haiti to the OAS
The majority of the delegations took part in the farewell the Permanent Council had planned for Ambassador Duly Brutus, who, on April 4, 2014, had been appointed by President Joseph Martelly of Haiti to the presidential cabinet as Minister of Foreign Relations.

The now Foreign Minister of Haiti presented his credentials on November 23, 2004 and, besides serving as the Permanent Representative of his country to the OAS, enjoyed a distinguished tenure at the Organization, standing out, among other things, as Chair of the Permanent Council between January and March 2012, Chair of the Special Committee on Migration Issues, the Group of Friends of Haiti, and the Committee on Hemispheric Security. 


Both the Chair of the Permanent Council, Ambassador Lorna Jacinth Henry-Martin, and the representatives of the member states drew attention to Ambassador Brutus’ time at the Organization, his constructive spirit, his relentless interest in pushing for consensus, his diplomatic skill, and his contributions to the discussions that are part and parcel of the OAS agenda, in addition to the numerous personality traits that made him stand out as a warm, genuine, and sincere gentleman who treated diplomatic staff and the staff of the General Secretariat alike with the utmost respect, without regard to their position. They all called him a friend who they would miss, while at the same time wishing and wishing him the greatest success in his new position.


In closing, Ambassador Brutus offered a heartfelt message of farewell in which, among other things, he spoke of how he valued the work done by the Organization in connection with democracy, human rights, and development; he thanked everyone for their kind words, and above all for the support he had received for nearly ten years by the member states’ delegations to the OAS and the General Secretariat authorities and staff, as well as by the staff of Haiti’s Mission to the OAS. 
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6. Other business
The meeting adjourned at 2:55 p.m., postponing until a future meeting of the Permanent Council consideration of those agenda items that had not been addressed due to time constraints.
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�.	The statements and comments appear in the minutes of the meeting, CP/ACTA 1962/14.
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